
 

 

 
 
 
Jo Hibbard, Trustee of the Churches Visitor & Tourism Association and Director of Engagement for The 
Methodist Church in Britain, explores the value to mission and evangelism of opening our churches to 
visitors 
 

‘Twenty-four hours a day, seven days a week, 52 weeks of the year, church buildings proclaim “God 
is in the midst”,’ asserts Canon John Brown, Chair of Churches Visitor & Tourism Association 
(CVTA). ‘Church buildings are far more in the forefront of mission than any congregation or 
evangelist!’ 

 
Somehow, being used to the rituals and committed to the community, we forget how intimidating it might 
be to go to church. Even the people who use our ancillary buildings may never go in the ‘real’ church, and 
feel quite uncomfortable about doing so, especially on a Sunday when it is our ‘club house’. So my 
suggestion is that to get people into your church, you simply open the doors. ‘Only those church buildings 
whose doors are open for as much of a day as possible are able to exercise whatever form of ministry those 
who want to come in are seeking,’ adds Canon John Brown.  
 
Any building of almost any age that is usually locked and unavailable to the public is likely to attract visitors 
if you advertise it is open for viewing, even if that is only for a few hours. Look at the success of the national 
annual Heritage Open Weekends in September, which feature usually private buildings 
(heritageopendays.org.uk). Registering your church with the programme provides free publicity and often 
delivers a host of new visitors ‘ticking off’ the buildings in their area. The National Churches Trust has 
recently launched ExploreChurches, an online resource for visitors and churches, supporting and promoting 
a beautiful collection of churches to visit. To add yours, visit nationalchurchestrust.org/explore-churches. 
 
I would argue that if you want to introduce people to Jesus, it’s a good start to extend a welcome to his 
house. People will be encouraged to visit by a range of motivations: curiosity, an interest in family history, 
art and architecture, or spiritual searching. I know that one visitor in personal crisis and seeking comfort 
arrived at the Methodist chapel and museum in Englesea Brook near Crewe having followed the brown 
tourist signs.  
 
Attach no conditions to your invitation to come in (such as attendance at a fundraising concert or service) 
and have no expectations on behaviour. Just let people come and have a look, and tell them they are 
welcome. ‘Church buildings are not required to set agendas lest they try to answer questions which are not 
being asked,’ Canon John Brown explained to me. ’Church buildings must be ready through what they 
provide by way of resources inside, to answer the questions those who enter are asking.’  
 
Most church communities want to do more than be passively open and available to visitors in order to help 
facilitate encounter with the God they experience as present and loving. You should be ready to answer 
visitors’ questions about belief, building and denomination.  
 
Most people today have less routine exposure to church with many ceremonies, particularly weddings, 
held now in other venues. So do not be surprised if visitors want to know the stories depicted in your 
windows or the reason for features such as the font or a gallery. Be ready to listen to visitors’ concerns and  
 

If you want to reach out… open the door! 



 

 

 
 
 
try to understand some people may be angry at ‘the Church’, but always remember to avoid 
confrontational behaviour. 
 
A simple welcome leaflet, explaining what Christians believe, along with service times, can be a useful tool 
to support engaging visitors in conversation, or to leave in the church if there is no steward. Many churches 
do not feel they have the people power to be open every week, let alone every day, and have fears (albeit 
generally unfounded) about leaving the open building unattended. If your church is not already open 
regularly during the day, you can make opening for visitors feel less daunting by trying it for one ‘special’ 
weekend. If you are planning for, say, your church’s anniversary or patronal festival, open for visitors the 
day before. Hand out invitations to your special service during your open day – and remember to look out 
for new faces on the Sunday! 
 
Offering visitors opportunities for reflection and prayer is key – lighting candles has become increasingly 
popular (but only in churches that have a steward); – a bowl of water into which ‘prayer pebbles’ can be 
placed may suit your circumstances better. Provide prayer cards to help visitors find the words to approach 
God, and so that they can be taken away to continue the conversation that has just begun. If you leave 
paper for prayer requests, remember to also advertise your commitment to bringing those requests to God 
regularly.  
 
Particularly if your church is open without stewarding, make sure you canvass and are resourcing your 
visitors’ needs. Invite those who enter to complete a very brief survey: Did you find what/who you were 
seeking? What pleased you (or not) about our building? How could we have done better to help you? If you 
plan to open the church regularly perhaps consider providing pencils with the church's e-mail address on to 
complete the questions, and invite your visitors to take them away! 
 
The Churches Visitor & Tourism Association (CVTA) is the UK's leading body for promoting best practice in 
welcoming visitors to places of worship. You can contact me at hibbardj@methodistchurch.org.uk or Canon 
John Brown at canonjbrown@mac.com for more information about the CVTA. The CVTA’s conference, To 
Be a Pilgrim: Welcoming pilgrims and tourists in the 21st Century, takes place in York on 13 and 14 October 
2017 and is open to church members, clergy and tourism and heritage sector professionals. To find out 
more and book, please visit cvta.org.uk/annual-conference-agm. 
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